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Town of Charlton

Planning Board Minutes
and Public Hearing Minutes

758 Charlton Road

Charlton, New York 12019
Minutes of the Planning Board Meeting – August 15, 2022
Chairman Jay Wilkinson called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. at the Charlton Town Hall.

Present: Jay Wilkinson, Chairman, Connie Wood, Chris Mitchell, Dawn Szurek, Greg Stevens, Robin Sevinsky, Bill Keniry, Esq., Planning Board Attorney, Andrew Clark, Esq., Susan York, Planning Board Clerk and Kim Caron, Recording Secretary.  Jonathan Riedinger arrived at 7:20.
AGENDA MEETING

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there is a quorum.
Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the draft of the July 18, 2022 meeting minutes needed to be approved.   Mrs. York has previously provided comments.  Wilkinson stated that the Board could vote on the minutes during the Business Meeting.
Public Hearings
KORE Development & ABD Engineers (256.-1-69)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that this would be a continuation of the Public Hearing from last month and would begin at 7:30 p.m.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the property is located at 720 Swaggertown Road.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the parcel is 9.25 acres of vacant land that the applicant is proposing to subdivide into two lots.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the original proposal did not meet the frontage regulation and a variance was obtained from the ZBA.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposed Lot 1 will be 7.18 + acres with 157.25 feet of frontage and the proposed Lot 2 will be 2.07 + acres with 200 feet of road frontage.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that at the June meeting the Board took lead agency status and set the public hearing for July 18, 2022.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that no one from the public spoke last month.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the engineering escrow account has been funded.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Public Hearing will continue and that comment letters from the town engineer and the Saratoga County Planning Board have been received.

Mancini and Van Guilder (247.-1-34)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is an application for property located at 68 Sweetman Road.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposal is for a 4 lot subdivision of a 76.6 acre parcel.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposal calls for Lot 1 to be 5.27 + acres with 360 feet of road frontage and will contain the existing house and improvements, Lot 2 to be 2.07 + acres with 200 feet of road frontage, Lot 3 to be 9.55+ acres with 200 feet of road frontage and Lot 4 to be 60.58+ acres with 455 feet of road frontage.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that last month, the board took lead agency and sent the application to the town engineer and the County Planning Board for review.
Subdivision Applications 
KORE Development & ABD Engineers (256.-1-69)

Discussed above.
Mancini and Van Guilder (247.-1-34)
Discussed above.
ZBA Referral
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board received a referral from the ZBA for an application for an area variance. Mr. Wilkinson stated that the applicants, Platt and Schmidt, are proposing a lot line change.   Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposal will allow for a lot line change between the properties to increase the Platt property to 1.79 acres bringing it closer to the 2 acre minimum.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he has drafted a letter for the board’s review.

Zoning Report

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board has received the June and July report’s for review. 

Correspondence
None.

Town Board Liaison

Mr. St. John was present.

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to close the Agenda meeting, seconded by Mrs. Wood.  All were in favor.  Agenda meeting closed at 7:15 p.m.

BUSINESS MEETING

Opened at 7:33 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to approve the draft of the July 18, 2022 meeting minutes with changes incorporated.  Mrs. Wood seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  
PUBLIC HEARING (7:33 p.m.)

KORE Development and ABD Engineers (256.-1-69)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a proposal for a subdivision on Swaggertown Road, Town of Charlton, Saratoga County. Mr. Wilkinson stated that the legal notice was published in the Daily Gazette on July 11, 2022 and notices were sent to the adjoining property owners on June 29, 2022.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a continuation of the public hearing that was opened last month.
Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the public hearing process.  


Mr. Wilkinson opened the public hearing.

Luigi Palleschi appeared on behalf of the applicant.

Luigi Palleschi: My name is Luigi Palleschi of ABD Engineers here on behalf of KORE Development. We have been before this board several times. We have been before the Zoning Board a few times. I just want to make sure that the Board does realize that the escrow has been paid.

Jay Wilkinson: Yes. We received a check for $2,020.00

Luigi Palleschi: That was the first thing. I went back to my client and said pay this. We are here tonight for a two lot subdivision that we presented many times in front of this board and the Zoning Board. Lot 1 is the larger lot that you see. It’s about 7 acres or so and the Lot number 2 is about 2 acres. We are proposing single family residential homes. A few months back we got a variance for frontage on Lot 2. It’s a 157 feet and change and Lot 2 meets the minimum 200 foot frontage. There will be two separate clear cuts off of Swaggertown Road. The houses would be situated similar to what you see on the plan. We are trying to create a house closer to Swaggertown Road and also an estate lot further back because as you drive up and down Swaggertown Road you do see several houses that may be forward or back depending on how the buyer would want to situate their house. We have done test pits on this site and we are proposing raised bed septic systems. We do have wells proposed for each of the lots as well. We did use the NYS DOH separation from well to septic systems. One of the things that was discussed at the last meeting was that the house on Lot 1 does not get built or situated directly behind the house of Lot 2. So we have added further notes on the subdivision plan so that the builder or homebuyer knows that they need to pretty much stay in line with this side setback of Lot 2 which will give them plenty of room to situate their house whether it be that far back or even closer to the road.  Some other discussions that we had and these are all responses to the town engineer. The house that we had on Lot 1 is situated about 500 feet back. That would be a worst case scenario.  We do provide a turnaround for an emergency vehicle. So we have met that. Then, there was a couple other items from the TE that we believe that we have addressed to date. A SWPPP has been provided because we will be disturbing over 1 acre so anytime you disturb over 1 acre you will be required to do a SWPPP which will follow the typical erosion and sediment control with silt fencing, stabilize construction entrance, concrete washout areas and so forth meeting the NYS guidelines. I believe that is it. If there are any questions from the board or the public I would be happy to answer them. 
Jay Wilkinson: Is anyone here this evening to speak about the Swaggertown Road subdivision?

Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to close the KORE Development Public Hearing with the understanding that the SWPPP needs to be reviewed by the town engineer for his approval before the board can act on the subdivision application and the closing of the Public Hearing starts the 62 day clock.  Mrs. Wood seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

PUBLIC HEARING (7:46 p.m.)

Mancini and Van Guilder (247.-1-34)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a proposal for a 4 lot subdivision.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is the old Brenner property on Sweetman Road.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that it is now owned by Christopher and Deanna Mancini.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the current parcel is 76.6+ acres. Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposal is to divide the house and outbuildings that are currently there as the homestead parcel on 5.27+  acres with 360 feet of road frontage. Mr. Wilkinson stated that the remaining acreage will be divided into three new lots.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that Lot 2 will be 2 acres with 200 feet of road frontage, Lot 3 will be 9.5+ acres with 200 feet of road frontage and Lot 4 will be 60+ acres with 450 feet of road frontage. 
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the legal notice was published in the Daily Gazette on August 5, 2022 and notices were sent to the adjoining property owners.
Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the public hearing process.  


Mr. Wilkinson opened the public hearing.

Kevin Weed appeared on behalf of the applicant.

Kevin Weed: For the record, my name is Kevin Weed with Van Guilder & Associates here on behalf of the Mancini’s. 

There was a complaint from the audience that they could not hear.

Jay Wilkinson: We will try to speak louder. If you want to move up in the front row you can. The microphone is on velcro and can be moved.

Kevin Weed: Is that any better?

No’s were given from the audience.

Kevin Weed: I will speak louder. I will try not to yell. Again, for the record, my name is Kevin Weed with Van Guilder & Associates Land Surveyors here on behalf of the Mancini’s.  As the chairman stated what we have is a 4 lot subdivision for a parcel at 68 Sweetman Road. This is zoned AG/RES and the 4 lots are proposed for single family residential use. Lot 1 will have all of the existing structures and existing house, barns, well and septic and will be just over 5 acres in size. It will be 5.27 acres in size to be exact. Lot 2, 3 and 4 are for the proposed houses, proposed wells and proposed septic’s. Lot 2 is 2.07 acres in size, Lot 3 is 9.55 acres in size and Lot 4 is 60.58 acres in size. The overall goal of this subdivision is that Mr. and Mrs. Mancini want to build a house on Lot 4 on the large acreage lot for themselves and have a couple of lots created in the front of the parcel for their children for future build. As it’s laid out right now there are no wetland impacts. The wetlands have been delineated by a wetland biologist and have been reviewed and signed off on by DEC. There are no wetland impacts proposed. There are no adjacent area impacts proposed and there are no wells, houses or septic’s within 100 feet of any wetlands regardless of their jurisdiction. Since the last meeting, to address some of the board comments, we have now staggered the houses on Lots 2, 3, and 4 and reduced the building envelope on those lots so that the houses can only be constructed in a staggered manner so there will be no house in front of the other. We have added the fire turnouts along the driveways for Lots 2 and 4 and we have added the turn arounds at within 100 feet of the proposed houses and that is to meet fire code because the driveways are more than 500 feet in length. Since the last meeting we received a letter from the County of no countywide impact and just last Wednesday we received the town designated engineer comments. That didn’t leave us enough time to revise the map and provide it to the board but we have looked at all of the comments. A lot of the comments from the TE are addressed on the map by some of the notes off to the side. As soon as we got the comment letter, the Mancini’s immediately hired an engineer to prepare the basic SWPPP which was one of the TE comments because there is more than an acre of ground disturbance in total. I have the SWPPP available for the town, I can get it to you immediately, tomorrow and the TE as well. The basic SWPPP addresses the remainder of the TE comments, specifically there is an erosion and sediment control plan as part of the SWPPP which quantifies and outlines the limits of clearing and grading on all of the lots. We will also add that to the subdivision map before the next meeting. Some of the other comments were we fixed a typo in one of the note sections. We also are going to add the cross section of the driveways that are over 500 feet in length and we will revise the driveway on Lot 4 where it meets Sweetman Road to the crest of the hill which is about another 100 feet or so to the north and we can accomplish that with subtle bends in the driveway. I think it’s important to note and I failed to mention this at the last meeting, the driveway for Lot 4 utilizes an existing farm road. It’s a farm road that we found in aerial photos that has existed since at least 1952. It is pretty substantial in nature and it was used to access the farm fields in the rear of the property. It already has a crown to it. It is already elevated and it’s already substantial and wide in nature. It is over 12 feet wide. The driveway for Lot 4 is going to utilize that existing farm road. It is also kind of interesting to note that the driveway existed prior to the ponds being constructed. The ponds at the driveway run alongside. They were actually dug afterwards. I think that helps to alleviate any potential concern for drainage issues from the driveway. In the erosion sediment and control plan and the SWPPP that we are going to provide, the engineers hired by the Mancini’s did a grading plan for the houses, the septics and the driveway itself and realized for Lot 4’s driveway, there is no actual grading needed. It already has a crown to it. The natural slope of the ground is to the south so all of the drainage is going to be contained onsite and not flow to the north and essentially all that needs to be done to construct that driveway is roll out the fabric and put about 2 inches of fresh stone on top of it. There is no actually grading of earthwork that needs to be done. It’s just resurfacing the existing driveway essentially. The driveway as it exists now, or will exist once it is completed, is going to be at about 1% grade. It’s actually relatively flat in an east west direction which is the direction the driveway goes, it’s relatively flat so there is no concern of massive runoff events or anything like that. There is going to be very subtle flow to the south into the property. The maps that we have provided so far show a 16 foot wide driveway. That was in the TE comments, he estimated it as 12 feet wide. I double checked our mapping. It is 16 feet wide what we are showing on there for Lots 2 and 4. The reason for that is we wanted to show adequate width to be able to put a 12 inch wide run surface plus 2 foot slopes on each side to get back to original grade. So that 16 foot strip of driveway that you see on there is the entirety of the work that needs to be done to construct that driveway for Lot 4 with the only exception being two bump outs for the fire truck apparatus and the bypassing. Other than that that driveway is already in there and the 16 feet is demonstrated it could be done without any additional work lighter than that. The narrowest point of that property is 32 feet wide, so that would still allow for the 16 foot wide driveway plus an additional 16 feet for snow plowing and things of that nature if necessary. That in a nut shell is the application we have and I believe that addresses the TE comments and the planning board comments thus far and I would be happy to answer any questions from the board or the public if I can.
Laura Orminski, 50 Sweetman Road: Is that the updated map there?

Kevin Weed: Yes.

Laura Orminski: It shows the houses staggered?

Kevin Weed: Yes.

Don Schermerhorn, 82 Sweetman Road: What is the date on that?

Jay Wilkinson: We need to call a time out here. Anybody that wants to speak, please speak from the podium so that we can record your comments. We need your name and address for the record. Feel free, anybody can come up and look at the map. Even if you don’t want to ask a question, you can just walk up and look at it and that is how we run the meeting. So we need you to come up here and speak from the podium so we can record it on the microphone so we get it for the meeting minutes and for the record.
Laura Orminski and Peter Murphy approached the map.

Blase Iuliano, 217 Scotch Bush Road: I have 9.71 acres that border on the property. Is this the site plan on the website?
Jay Wilkinson: Yes.

Blase Iuliano: So that would be easy for me to find I hope.

Sue York: The latest map is not up there. We need a pdf of this one to replace it.

Jay Wilkinson: Do you have any extra maps here with you tonight?

Kevin Weed: Just the erosion and sediment control plan. I don’t have extra’s of the subdivision map.

Dan Steadman, 110 Sweetman Road: Down the hill from these people. Our understanding from what you are saying here is that these houses that you are proposing besides the one in the back are for your children?
Deanna Mancini, 68 Sweetman Road (from the audience): (Inaudible) We purchased (inaudible) last September. (Inaudible) The whole purpose (inaudible) build our forever home there. Our plan is to take out that section, the 60 acre parcel, and build a home for us and our children. We have no intentions (inaudible) changing (inaudible). We moved here because we love this community. The other two parcels, as far as the subdivision goes, it just a matter of planning for them for the future without having to revisit this (inaudible).

Dan Steadman: Not to interrupt you but, what I was getting at was, is there anything going to be built on these sites now?

Deanna Mancini: No.

Dan Steadman: That was something that was not really clear.

Deanna Mancini: We are going to build on this parcel here.

Dan Steadman: In the back?

Deanna Mancini: Yes that is all. Everything else there is no intention of building (inaudible).

Dan Steadman: Well ok, the intention is one thing but what actually happens is sometimes another ok. And this is why you are seeing a lot of people. I have been here 33 years and I, same reason, I moved out of Burnt Hills so I could get out into the country type. One of the things, and I realize this isn’t your (inaudible) to much but that road is horrendous ok. I have been on it 33 years. I have probably had more of a chance getting killed there than I did in Vietnam of which I spent 433 days there. That hill is treacherous. The speed limit is ridiculous and without enforcement. Even of late it has turned out even worse. Now I am far enough down so I can see somebody coming from a long way so pulling out of my driveway is not a bad deal but again when you get up close to that hill that is about as blind a spot as you can possibly get. I am concerned about the fact that when you hear that there is going to be houses built there, this is why I was concerned about especially was that more people on that road the worse it’s going to be unless the town is going to do some grading and open up the width of that road. It is a totally different road on north Sweetman than it is south Sweetman. Totally different. I guess that is my concern and secondly of course is water. I mean I am lucky my house was put up in probably around 1775 from what we can figure. I have reasonable water but as anybody that lives on that road knows that’s a pretty scarce commodity sometime. Now when we moved there 33 years ago this month, we had like 9 open wells on that property which we had closed up 6. They were about 60 feet deep. But I know some other people that have gone a lot deeper than 60 feet to get decent water. Of course they are cased wells which is what we have now but that is my concern to be honest with you Mrs. Mancini. I am also concerned about the sewage and drainage type of thing cause when this thing was proposed there is still a lot of acreage there with that 60 acres that could be turned later into something that we all got away from which is why we moved out here. It doesn’t take much for this to go to hell in a hand basket pretty quick especially when people want to buy into a nice community and they don’t care if they are on a 1 acre lot or a 2 acre lot type of thing. This is why I’m up here and I am very concerned about what is going on here and that’s why I wanted to say something tonight.
Jay Wilkinson: Thank you.

Peter Murphy, 116 Sweetman Road: I just want to reaffirm what Dan just said. I play golf with two of the members of the town board, Dave Robbins and Jim Glavin. I have talked to them several times about Sweetman Road between Charlton and Jenkins. Matter of fact I even offered a proposition to change the name of Sweetman Road to the Charlton Speedway. Again the hill that Dan mentioned, totally dangerous. I walk on that road everyday and I walk in the ditch when I get to that hill. The only other concern I have is the new road right here that’s going way back. I don’t know if that is going to be safe. I am saying that for your safety. Also I spoke to the board members about the opportunity to speak to the county to changing southern Sweetman Road to a county road so it can be a full two lane road to make it safer and have the Charlton constabulary try to look at the road to make sure people are going under 80 miles an hour. I walk that road everyday for 3 ½ miles due to a heart operation and I can tell you how fast these people are going down that road. I am very disappointed that the Charlton constabulary is up on 67 instead of down on Sweetman Road. Thank you very much.

Don Schermerhorn, 82 Sweetman Road: I have some comments. I have written them down and I will read them and give you a copy so you don’t have to worry about having to translate.  A little background, I have served as the Chairman of Zoning Board of Appeals for a number of years so I am familiar with our zoning regulations and I have also served on the zoning ordinance review committee so I know the ordinance fairly well, I am not an expert but I do have some comments.  
Mr. Schermerhorn read the following into the record:

Town of Charlton Planning Board August 15, 2022

RE: Mancini and VanGuilder (247.-1-34) Proposed 4 Lot Subdivision Public Hearing 7:30 p.m.

Comments from Don E. Schermerhorn, 82 Sweetman Rd., Town of Charlton, Tax Map 247.1-33.21, owner of the adjacent aforesaid property.

1- The Short Environmental Assessment Form Part I-Project Information in Question 6 states that the proposed action is consistent with the predominant character of the existing building or natural landscape. I believe the answer should be NO, not YES. In past stated planning Board comments it has been stated that "... we don't want a second building lot that enables a house to be built behind a house . . . we don't want a house behind a house situation and we are trying very hard in Charlton so we don't have what looks like keyhole lots and flag lots If you look at the houses on Sweetman Road you will see that this is the desired characteristic which is consistent with maintaining the desired rural characteristic the Planning Board seeks. The creation of the proposed Lot #3 contradicts this intent.

2- In the same Environmental Assessment Form, Question 13. A. asks if " any portion of the site of the proposed action, or lands ADJOINING the proposed action, contain wetlands or other waterbodies regulated by federal, state or local agency?" is answered with a YES. Unfortunately, the proposed subdivision plan does not reflect the existence of my adjacent bordering property wetlands. This should be reflected as they could affect the proposed subdivision configuration.

3- In the same Environmental Assessment Form, Question 20 asks the question "has the site of the proposed action or an adjoining property been the subject of remediation (ongoing or completed) for hazardous waste." . . . has been answered with a NO. I believe the answer should be YES since two underground tanks (fuel and oil) were excavated and removed this spring and the DEC has established a case file regarding possible hazardous waste and reserves the right to require additional remedial work in relation to the spill if in the future it determines further action is needed. The Planning Board should have complete knowledge of the current and future status of said case.

4- The proposed plan for the driveway for Lot #4 lacks detail in planning driveway setback to preserve the integrity of the existing property line stonewall and its existing mature trees (see aerial photo attached). The proposal lacks dimensions and specifications of the proposed driveway clearance at its Sweetman Road entrance and lacks driveway grading and water runoff remediation. In addition the Plan's Note "DRIVEWAY NOTE" is not reflected accurately in the proposed subdivision plan.

5- In 2005 1 engaged in an option to purchase from landowner George Brenner (deceased) the 238' X 209' (app. 2 acre) lot along Sweetman Road in anticipation of installing a driveway to access my proposed 2 lot subdivision. I asked then Planning board chairperson Ray Black if there would be any issue with a proposed driveway on that lot* He asked the then town engineer to assess the potential Sweetman Road line-of-sight regarding the hill existing parallel to said property. Upon investigation, the town engineer determined that there was an existing line-of-sight issue since both northbound and southbound traffic would have impeded viewing of oncoming traffic, therefore a safety hazard. As a result of this determination I did not exercise my option. From 1995 to 2012 a highway warning "School Bus Stop" sign was located at the crest of the hill for obvious safety reasons.

6- Lastly, since attention to detail is important in considering this proposed subdivision, I wonder why the CURB CUT NOTE on the survey references Degraff Road which is located in distant West Charlton. Perhaps there may be other inaccuracies?

If there are no questions, I want to thank the Planning Board for the opportunity to provide my comments and concerns, trusting they will bear fruit in your determinations.

Don E. Schermerhorn

Dan Orminski, 50 Sweetman Road: I have been there since 1979. I am very familiar with this property and adjacent property. As a neighborhood kid we were granted access by all large land owners, Albert LaRue, George Brenner, it was awesome. I noticed the flags for the survey results early summer. After receiving notification of the planned subdivision I (inaudible) I just didn’t know how it was going to fit in and I couldn’t find the area of the boundaries from next to the wetlands. These I couldn’t clarify myself. I saw them in early June. I don’t see them there now. There are flags on the wetlands. I phoned the Department of Conservation officer Jed Hayden just to ask him some questions regarding this. I expressed my concerns that I didn’t agree with the wetland delineation map as it was proposed once I got a copy and the changes they are allowing for proposed Lot 2 and actually the driveway for Lot 3. That is very questionable to me. The plans do not allow for any room for error around those boundaries. It is literally razor thin. In my mind it wasn’t how I remembered the lands. So Jed did listen to my concerns and he actually, when he did the report, he didn’t know it was for a subdivision and he agreed that there should be some flags up there for a planned project because any contractor would need to know where not to go. That’s not the case right now. So in addition to that, this has been the driest year I can remember. I got a note here that it’s the 29th driest June on record over the past 128 years from the National Integrated Drought Information System and the 9th driest June and July on record since 1873. So my memory didn’t fail me of all the time being here. I do have pictures and concerns.  I actually do have a well that is on the property line. It’s a dug well and its 47 feet from the property line. I have pictures of that here for the Board as well. My concern is with the activity in Lot 2 and driveway 3 and how it affects my pond and my well. In past years, right now I have pictures and the pond is actually 4 ½ feet below, there is a drain on the south side, the water comes in from the wetlands and it drains out the south and goes wherever, and it continually runs all year long. On occasion in August you might get it to stop at the level where it drains and then go down a little bit and then it would come back up that fall. So right now I have pictures, its 4 ½ feet below the drainage. It raises the questions as to the actual delineation for wetlands. I believe they were expanding. (Inaudible) I had to take care of my father for years and mow with a push mower because you couldn’t walk on it and then weed whack the rest of it because you couldn’t use the mower. And now we are driving a tractor across it to mow it. So that’s just the difference in years from one year to the next I suppose but it’s a concern for the residents (inaudible). The short EAF Part I question 17 asks “will the proposed action create storm water discharge either from point or non-point sources”. It’s marked no. I believe the answer is yes as that driveway and septics and house will affect the runoff into the wetlands and boundaries specifically to which immediately affects my pond more importantly my well. That’s really where my concern is, any activity, knowing the activity that went on with George for years (inaudible). Finally, I had additional concerns when I reviewed the survey for proposed (inaudible) included lack of clarity for (inaudible) regarding the adjacent properties, my well, (inaudible) why I brought this point up. My well is within 100 feet upslope. It’s not listed on the property and it will be directly affected by all of this activity. The other point is Jed agreed to come out and inspect again the wetlands and the delineations confirming that my concerns were valid. I have his phone number and email.
Connie Wood: May I ask the name of the person you are referring to?

Dave Orminski: This person is Jed Hayden. He is a wildlife biologist. He was involved initially with Van Guilders environmental (inaudible). I had asked Jed questions and he said he would be more than happy to come out which I would hope you would allow to review again giving the engineer or someone to look at that again and confirm what we have here. I’ll sleep better at night not knowing that my drinking water isn’t in jeopardy. I do have photos of some of the concerns that I was explaining. They are including the well and the distance to the lot line. The measurements I mentioned, how low the outflow currently is and that usually flows.

Dawn Szurek: Can you point on that map roughly where your well is.

Dave Orminski: It’s actually off the map.

Dawn Szurek: Where is your well?

Dave Orminski: Here. Just my pond is here, walk that, and the well (inaudible) I remember my dad saying he had terrible water for years and then he ended up with a dug well that it was potable, not sulfur and not (inaudible). It’s been great. I also have photos of what the pond actually looks like in the winter. I used to be able to ice skate, still can, but in the wetlands and the pond (inaudible). I have never seen it this low especially for the time of (inaudible).

Jay Wilkinson: Are you giving those to us for the record.

Dave Orminski: Yes. And I have Jed Hayden’s email and phone number.

Dawn Szurek: So to enter the property though, who would allow him to go back on the property? Would it be the land owner?

Bill Keniry : The owners would need to consent.

Kevin Weed: We did have Jed Hayden come out and review the delineation in the Spring and he signed off.

The audience began speaking at once.

Bill Keniry: Please direct your comments to the board.

Bryant Kolner, 80 Sweetman Road: I have owned 80 Sweetman Road for 14 years and I also in the 80’s owned 90 Sweetman Road right up the street which I gutted and rebuilt that home. To back up Mr. Murphy, what he said about walking on the road, I am a 24 year full time veteran police officer. I worked Saratoga County for 10 years full time. Number 1: your Charlton town constables do not have the authority to enforce speeding laws. They are constables, they are not police officers. There mere presence on the road, while it may be a deterrent, it’s a false deterrent. Now when the town redid Jenkins Road, if you recall, a few years ago, they had to do it twice because they screwed it up the first time then they brought the caddy company in to do it. Well then the town highway superintendent came onto Sweetman Road and they widened Sweetman Road the whole length from Jenkins to Charlton Road and by doing so, because it was narrow, I’ll give you that, it was an old road, but by widening it they created a faster road and then they topped it. Within the first two months of them widening that road two vehicles went off the road coming south because they go so fast. I am certified by NYS to estimate speeds plus or minus 2 miles an hour visually. It’s on record. It’s there forever. I can do visual speed estimates I don’t even need my radar unit to back it up. I have calculated motorcycles doing over 100 coming south down on Sweetman Road. There is one particular kid around here, he’s got one of those imported what we call crotch rockets. He goes down regularly. There are Harleys coming down through full bore and the first two months, two vehicles went off the road. The first one went off just south of my old house at night right into where the culvert comes under the road from my old property. He was on the LaRue’s property as that goes into the field. Then he went, he was obviously under the influence in the middle of the night, and I got down there just as they were pulling it out and it’s too late. Nothing could be done about other than he wrecked his car. The next one went off the road about a month later, I have photographs of this, right in front of the Mancini’s new residence, went out into Albert’s cornfield, went about 50-75 feet through the corn and kept on going and was somehow able to drive out of it and got out of it but probably tore the whole bottom of his car. So the excessive speed is really gone radical since they have widened the roadway. This is to just reinforce what Peter said about walking. My wife has walked the road with our German Sheppard. It’s unsafe. It’s a speed zone. It’s also the main artery to get from the whole town of Charlton to Burnt Hills proper and Route 50. Our road is one of the most highly traveled roads and I’m quite angry with the town because they never even topped the road with blacktop but they spent all the time and money on Jenkins Road and now they just stone and chipped it and now it’s got groves that catch you and throw you all over the place. So that’s the background to back what Peter had to say. That’s just some minor points. The driveway placement and from a police view point of knowing highway safety, I specialized in traffic safety for 24 years, was and is a hazard to put any driveways up on that crest of that hill. An oncoming motorcycle at 100, you will lose sight of it as you are pulling out of the driveway and they will come right up over the top and they are going to get you right in the side. We are going to have fatal accidents there, increased traffic is unsafe to have any kind of entrance going in and out on that hill or even close to it. You can’t realize with just the slight dip in the road how you can lose sight of an oncoming vehicle so quickly. I took care of a fatal on Geyser Road where a woman’s child got killed. Motorcycle, she lost sight of him, he was there going over 100, and he cut the car in half. So that’s that. Now I want you to bear with me. Being a police officer I am a stickler for detail. One thing, you don’t file paperwork with anyone, be it the planning board, zoning board, a court, unless its properly filled out because you can’t make a qualified decision if you don’t have the proper data to review and look at and consider. So unfortunately I went through this whole form and there are many errors of which I am going to go through them. If you have the application form you can follow me right along.

Bryant Kolner read the following into the record:

Town of Charlton Planning Board August 15, 2022

RE: Mancini and VanGuilder (247.-1-34) Proposed 4 Lot Subdivision Public Hearing 7:30pm

Comments from Bryant M. Kolner, 80 Sweetman Rd, Town of Charlton, Tax Map 247.-1-80, owner of the adjacent aforesaid property.

Short Environmental Assessment Form Pg. 2 of 3:

[image: image1.jpg]


is checked YES BUT should be checked NO

#8a is checked NO BUT should be checked YES
4 homes with at least 2-3 cars per home vs. 1 home presently with 2 cars [image: image2.jpg]


is checked YES BUT is UNKNOWN if complete gutting of old Brenner home meets or exceeds state energy code requirements as there was no building permit or records of inspections (electrical/plumbing/building codes) or new certification of occupancy on file. [image: image3.jpg]


is checked YES BUT should be checked NO for the 3 proposed new homes [image: image4.jpg]


is checked YES BUT should be checked NO for the 3 proposed new homes

#12b is checked YES — where is the NYS SHPO?

Archaeological Site inventory?

#13b is checked is checked NO BUT should be checked YES Plenty of existing wetland or waterbody (ponds)

#17a/b all 3 boxes are checked NO BUT should be checked YES as stormwater will flow onto Kolner/Frisbee, Orminski & Schermerhorn properties [image: image5.jpg]


is checked NO BUT should be checked YES
New 2000' driveway will dam up Kolner/Frisbee wetland & Schermerhorn wetlands [image: image6.jpg]


is checked NO BUT should be checked YES
Completed remediation of leaking metal 1500 gal. fuel oil tank, leaking 550 gal. gasoline metal tank and soil excavation at both sites by hazmat company hired by George Brenner, Ill prior to sale of property, as well as burned/buried construction debris located — we don't know where? *** It is a known fact documented by George Brenner, Jr.'s report, dated 58-2003 to NYS Department of Environmental Conservation Spill Incidents Database search details:

1. Large gasoline spill in 1980

2. Two potentially leaking underground storage tanks

3. Two larger areas where potentially contaminated soils were deposited on said property by ALCO Locomotive, Schenectady, NY, consisting of 450 tons dumped as fill on 15 acres. Niagara Mohawk dumped 15 tons of contaminated soil on 1 acre. The exact location of these 2 sites is unknown.

4. Use of waste oil as a dust suppressant on the property

5. Garage & utility room of 1208 sq. ft. had asbestos lined walls & ceiling removed by present owner without permit.

6. Household & farm waste dumped in a wetland site 50' x 150' over a period of years.

7. Construction debris burned annually since 1977

8. After the remedial action taken by George Brenner, Ill, DEC reports that spill closed on August 12, 2021, BUT it also states: "The Department however reserves the right to require additional remedial work in relation to the spill, if in the future it determines that further action is necessary."

Agricultural Data Statement & Control Form

Names & addresses of those owners of land within consolidated agricultural district that contain farm operations and are located within 500' of the project property:

I-Schermerhorn

2-La Rue

3- ? should be Kolner/Frisbee, 80 Sweetman Rd.

List of neighboring property owners' property class for Bryant M. Kolner listed incorrectly as 1 Fam Res. Should be rural Res & Ag same as Schermerhorn.
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Miscellaneous Comments

1. Perc tests & soil observations by Quiri Engineering on 5-22-2022:

a. Nowhere on sub-division map Lots #2, #3 and #4 does it indicate the number of bedrooms in each house. This data is needed to determine the size of the septic system leach fields, which depending upon actual soil testing and current perc tests at the time of the sale of lots #2 and #3, and the time of the building of a new home on lot #4, may require above ground, raised bed, leach fields which would cover an area of 150' x 112' for a 3 bedroom.

b. Perc tests & soil observations are not in an acceptable certified professional engineering stamped document BUT listed as mere observations by Quiri Engineering.

c. Soil is not sandy loam - it is clay and rocks.

2. Proposed driveway to house #4 should not be allowed to be built right against and up to Kolner/Frisbee property line which will cause damming of storm water and underground spring water that pools there presently in the

Kolner/Frisbee corn field as well as on Schermerhorn property/hay field.

3. With the pond and underground springs located in multiple areas along the proposed driveway, the new driveway will not support a 50,000 lb. fire truck.

The driveway will also infringe upon the northern edge of the pond.

4. Proposed driveways (all 3 new driveways & 1 existing driveway) constitute a sight distance safety hazard to all NB and SB traffic on Sweetman Rd, which is a heavily travelled short cut from the Town of Charlton to Burnt Hills proper & Rt. 50.

5. Oppose "Cluster Housing" on lots #1, #2 and #3 as not true to the rural character of AG/RES district and this portion of Sweetman Rd.

6. Kolner/Frisbee drilled well is closest to lots #1, #2 and #3 and could be affected by the wells of the additional homes. Potable water is a premium on this portion of Sweetman Rd.

7. On the sub-division map submitted there is no indication or denoting of wetland on Kolner/Frisbee property continuing off site.

8. The 450 tons of contaminated soil dumped by ALCO Locomotive came from the site where it was declared an environmental brown field where they spent many years and millions of dollars remediating the hazardous material from
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that property. Subsequently a thorough investigation into the land on the Mancini property needs to be conducted to rule out PCBs and other hazardous materials that may have gotten into the ground water.

In closing, I wish to thank the Planning Board for their time, patience, and consideration of all the factual data presented. I'm available for all questions. Please consider all the opinions of all residents who are present and are long-time residents, and apply the data presented when the Board makes a final determination.

Thank you,

Bryant Kolner & Wendy Frisbee
Dawn Szurek: There has been two references to the hill and the driveways. They are proposing a few driveways and there is one existing driveway. Are you referencing all of the driveways or one or more? If you point on the map. Can you clarify hills and driveways?
Bryant Kolner: They have the existing driveway now, then they are proposing one down from that which would be north of that which would put it at the crest of the hill, and then south of the existing driveway would be the other driveway. So you are going to have one, two, three eventually.

Dawn Szurek: So the discussion about the hazards are concerning all of the driveways or just the two that are north.

Bryant Kolner: If multiple people pull out at one time, they are not going to have a clear line of sight and the potential because of the speeds on that road, is very great for an accident and a serious one. That’s the town engineer denied Don based on that same fact. Don’s was actually going to be further down from the point where their driveway is proposed to come out on this map right now. I do oppose their driveway borings piped through our fence lines because anything that requires a setback and the rules are rules. I know there is nothing specific about driveways in the planning or zoning rules but there is practicality and there is being neighborly. We want to be neighbors but the way this whole project was put together is a shock and awe to us. It was originally just told one house and that was it. Now we are looking at all this.
Jay Wilkinson: Go ahead.

Chris Mancini (from the audience): (Inaudible).

Bill Keniry: (Inaudible) Suggestion is you allow the public to speak and then allow the applicant to respond.

Chris Mancini (from the audience): (Inaudible).

Jay Wilkinson: We will allow the public to speak and then you can get up and respond to each one of the items.

Chris Mitchell: The board is collecting information at this point.

Jay Wilkinson: We will let anyone else speak and then when they are done we will give you a chance to speak.

Kevin Weed: So that was a lot of information, a lot of comments, there are a few I would like to touch on here. There seems to be a lot of concern about the speed of vehicles traveling up and down the road. That is not something we can control. That is not something the applicant has any say over. We can only plan and design to what is. What is the speed limit, what are the subdivision regulations. We have no control over somebody speeding up the road. We can’t anticipate that so again, we design these things based on what is written in the regulations, posted speed limits and things like that. This was reviewed by the town engineer and the only comment we received regarding the entrances of the driveways onto Sweetman Road was actually the driveway for Lot 4 they wanted us to put it right at the crest of the hill. That was the only comment we received at all regarding driveway entrances on the road. We can accommodate that and we were planning on accommodating that based on the comment from the engineer. There were a lot of comments regarding wetlands. Again, all we can do as planners is what the written rules are. The wetlands were delineated by a wetland biologist, they were reviewed by the jurisdictional agency, they were signed off on and that is good for five years. After five years, we have to go through the process again if the wetlands change in that period of time. That’s all we can do as planners and as landowners. Regarding the offsite well on the property to the south, we can add that to the plan if necessary but I would just like to point out that the closest development proposed to that well is almost 700 feet away. Which would be the closest driveway. The closest septic would be even farther than that. Again, the regulations say 100 feet of separation which we are meeting that requirement. There was a question about the archeological which will be addressed as part of the SWPPP. It is a requirement and we have already reached out to the state historic preservation office and are waiting on their comments. The reason that was checked yes on the short form is, because if you go to the CHRS website and you turn on the layer called archeologically sensitive areas there are what they call grey circles, which are a mile in radius and the State puts them around anything they ever find. The gray circle, as it stands right now, covers this corner which means approximately 1 mile south at some point somebody did a study about something and they put this mile radius around it. That is actually one of the questions on that form that we don’t answer. It is automatically checked by NYS. We have no control over that. Regarding the drainage under the driveway, we can put culverts under the driveway. I don’t believe they are there now, correct me if I am wrong.
Chris Mancini (from the audience): (Inaudible).

Kevin Weed: To try to alleviate some of those concerns we can definitely put proposed culverts under the driveway to allow the water to continue through. There shouldn’t be any issues with that. There were a lot of comments there but those are the ones I just wanted to touch on briefly.

Chris Mancini (from the audience): (Inaudible).

Jay Wilkinson: Do you have any response to the comments about contamination on site? Have you done anything other than what Mr. Brenner III did? Has there been any investigation?

Chris Mancini (from the audience): When we were in the process of purchasing the home, it was hearsay that Mr. Brenner called DEC years ago to sabotage himself because he was in the process of foreclosure and it would put his foreclosure application on hold. We heard that from multiple sources. Multiple people that have lived there. (Inaudible). 
Connie Wood: Do you have documentation from DEC regarding that?

Chris Mancini (from the audience): Yes. (Inaudible).

Dawn Szurek: I have multiple ponds on our farm and all of them have drainage culverts for high and low levels. Where are they located on these ponds because the ponds are generally not sealed. They usually have an overflow outlet somewhere.

Chris Mancini (from the audience): (Inaudible).

Dawn Szurek: Can you point on the drawing? So the spillway is going in which direction from where to where?

Chris Mancini: So from this property line there is an old rock wall that drives south and this pond connects to this pond and there is a (inaudible) that comes off the side (inaudible) and then eventually will make it out this way.

Dawn Szurek: So they are draining south?

Chris Mancini: Yes.

Dawn Szurek: What about the large pond?

Chris Mancini: So to go along with that, when you come down to this swale that was built by George Brenner himself, there is a drainage that goes before the corner of the property (inaudible). 

Don Schermerhorn (from the audience): How come the wetlands on the adjacent properties (inaudible) are not shown?

Chris Mancini: (Inaudible)

Don Schermerhorn (from the audience): (Inaudible).

Don Schermerhorn and Chris Mancini had a back and forth from the audience that was not captured by the microphone.

Paul Herbert, 44 Sweetman Road: (Inaudible).

Peter Murphy: When I built my farm back in the early 80’s, I was trimming some of the reeds near the wetland and I got a visit from a representative of the conservation department and he said if I continue to cut the reeds on that wetland I would be faced with a $10,000.00 fine. Also, the concern over wetlands, I am not sure how to update it but there are two kinds of wetlands, Federal and locally designated so you better get your horses straightened out as to what kinds of wetlands you are dealing with. Also one other point (inaudible). A lot of the neighbors, we have horse farms, a lot of us (inaudible) George, Jr. let us dump it all here. (Inaudible). George, III used it for putting (inaudible). Close to 2 acres of horse sh*t here.

Dan Stedman: I would like to address the 500 pound gorilla that is in the room. That is this. I talked to you when you first moved up there. I talked to you at Al LaRue’s thing and this is the first time I have heard that you wanted to do more than just build your house in the back. This is what bothers me is the fact that you have 60 acres on that other parcel. That suddenly could be turned into building lots.

Chris Mancini: We can’t access that.

Dan Stedman: That is what you are saying right now. This is why I am here tonight because I think a lot of people I know in here we like this piece of land, we like where we are because we are in the rural part of this area and that’s why I invested over $200,000.00 to redo my place 33 years ago. I am just concerned that one day I will wake up and there will be another little hearing here that you want to put 5 more houses up on that 60 acres in the back which you would be totally ok to do because you can ask for it but that’s why I am here tonight to say this. I don’t mean to be insulting to you ma’am or anybody else but again that’s my concern.

Chris Mancini (form the audience): (Inaudible).

Dan Stedman: What you say now may not be what you are thinking 10 years from now. That is the only reason I am here is because if we are going to put this thing in here it should be done right.

Many audience members began speaking at once.

Bryant Kolner:  I have a question about the hearsay regarding the contamination. We have documentation and will provide copies to the board.

Many audience members again began speaking at once.

Dave Orminski: The scenario with the well is important to me because water is the source of life. It could be affected potentially by this Lot 2 and driveway of Lot 3 and Jed Hayden in my questioning to him may have looked at this the first time but in the information I gave to him, he wanted to look at it again. He wouldn’t have offered that to me which made me feel better. That’s pretty much all I wanted to say. Thank you.

Jay Wilkinson: With all of the comments we have tonight what I am going to propose that we keep the public hearing open until next month.

Connie Wood: I agree completely. I think we have heard things and there may be people that couldn’t be here tonight. I think we must keep this open.

Dawn Szurek: And we are missing information as well.

Jay Wilkinson: Some people have made comments and are going to supply information. We need to get that and look at the full record before we move ahead. With that said, we will keep the public hearing open and we will continue on September 19, 2022 at 7:30 p.m.

There was a question from the audience that was not captured by the recording.

Jay Wilkinson: Yes.

Bill Keniry: (Inaudible).

Jay Wilkinson: We will make every effort to post all of the information on the website.  See you next month.

SUBDIVISION APPLICATIONS
KORE Development and ABD Engineers (256.-1-69)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the town engineer’s comments have been addressed and the county’s response was no significant impact.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board completed the Short EAF and took lead agency.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board needs confirmation from the town engineer that the SWPPP is approved and that the map with revision date July 29, 2022 satisfies all comments.

Mr. Palleschi stated that the SWPPP that was provided was the basic version. He will reach out to the town engineer tomorrow.  Mr. Palleschi stated that the SWPPP is not going to change their proposal and they would like conditional approval.

Mr. Keniry stated that if the board is satisfied with the plan and it contains the clearing and grading limit lines, identifies the total disturbance for each lot over one acre, that conditional approval could be granted if the board is so inclined.  Mr. Keniry stated that the chairman could hold off on the signing of the mylars until confirmation that the SWPPP is accepted is received.

Mrs. Wood stated that she would like to see all septic systems located in the rear of the houses. Mrs. Wood stated that Lot 2 has the septic system proposed in the front and would be an eyesore.

Mr. Palleschi stated that there is enough room to put it in the back if that is what the buyers want. Mr. Palleschi stated that they can grade the area so it does not look like a mound leaving the trees in the front to buffer.  Mr. Palleschi stated that they want to offer flexibility in case the buyers want to put in a pool.

Mr. Mitchell agreed that septic systems in the rear are preferred.

Ms. Szurek asked that comment 5 from the town engineer’s letter be placed on the drawing.

Mr. Wilkinson requested that the dotted line be named building envelope in note 7.
Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to approve the KORE Development subdivision located at 720 Swaggertown Road, Town of Charlton, conditionally upon a note being added to the drawing that the septic system location is preferred in the rear of the house and if located in the front of the house, then the grading will be such that it reduces the visual impacts, written confirmation from the town engineer that the SWPPP has been accepted and language added to Note 7 on the drawing clarifying that the dotted line is the building envelope.  Mrs. Wood seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Resolution 2022-05 was made.
Mr. Wilkinson reminded Mr. Palleschi that the park fee was also due and the number of mylars required.

Mancini and Van Guilder (247.-1-34)
Mr. Wood suggested that the board walk the property before the next meeting.
Mr. Mancini stated that they would like to speak to their lawyer before they decide.

Mr. Wilkinson asked if the applicants were aware of the tax implications of creating three new building lots where two of them won’t get built on for some time.

Mr. Mancini stated that they were aware.

Ms. Wood stated that the board would like to see the extensions of the wetlands on the neighboring properties and across the road.

Mr. Weed stated that they have done their due diligence and DEC has signed off.

Ms. Szurek inquired if the applicants would be willing to put a note on the drawing that there would be no further subdivision of the 60 acre parcel.

Mr. Weed stated that he would speak to his clients.  
ZONING REPORT

The Board reviewed the reports for June and July.
ZBA REFERRAL
Mr. Wilkinson stated that he has drafted a letter for the board to review.
CORRESPONDENCE

None.

TOWN BOARD LIAISON

Mr. St. John stated that he would take the concerns for the Sweetman Road speed limit to the town board.  Mr. St. John stated that they are currently working on the 2023 budget.  Mr. St. John stated that Mr. Wilkinson is the chairman of the newly established land use committee.

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Riedinger seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

The meeting was adjourned at 10:00 p.m. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Kimberly A. Caron

Recording Secretary
